MEMORANDUM
TO:

Cape Elizabeth Town Council

FROM:
Municipal Operations Review Committee

DATE:

October 14, 2010

RE:

Final Report

I.
General Background
The Cape Elizabeth Town Council formed the Municipal Operations Review Committee (“MORC”) in July 2009 and the committee first met on September 15, 2009. 

The Town Council asked the committee to review Cape Elizabeth municipal operations to determine their efficiency and effectiveness.  

The Town Council appointed the following individuals to serve on MORC:

Glenn Kersteen, Chair

Richard Bauman

William DeSena

Penelope Jordan (Town Council Representative)
Mary Ann Lynch

Jean Ginn Marvin

David Sherman (Town Council Representative)
Timothy Thompson

Michael Vaillancourt
Michael McGovern (Ex-officio Non-Voting Staff Liaison)

Early in the process, MORC established the following six subcommittees to review specific aspects of municipal operations:

General Government 
Public Safety 
Public Works 
Cultural/Community Services 
Facilities/Other 
Revenues 

MORC held 13 meetings between September 2009 and September 2010.  In addition, the six subcommittees met an average of 4 times. 

II.
End Result


MORC’s members worked hard over the past 12 months to prepare a final report for the Town Council’s consideration.  At its final meeting on September 23, 2010, however, the committee decided to disband.  This decision was made with a great deal of disappointment, but was in recognition of most members’ belief that MORC had reached the point where it was no longer productive to keep meeting.  All that being said, MORC wants to be clear on a few points:

(1) MORC is deeply appreciative of the efforts of town staff, some of whom devoted many hours to meeting with MORC’s subcommittees and who were put to the task of tracking down information at committee members’ requests.  

(2) MORC believes that there are lessons or “take-away points” from its experience that should be instructive to the Town Council as it continues to review municipal operations.  
(3) More specifically, should the Council should consider another citizens’ committee down the road, MORC has some suggestions and insights that might help make such a committee more effective and productive.  

With these overarching themes in mind, MORC wishes to address the following points for the Council’s edification.  

A. Why the Decision to Disband.  

MORC decided to disband for the following reasons
:

(1) Lack of Consensus on Agenda / Mission.  From the beginning, MORC’s members had divergent ideas on what the group ought to be trying to accomplish.  Unfortunately, MORC never succeeded in getting its members on the same page.  
(2) Scope of Project.  Some members now believe that a review of “municipal operations” was too broad for one committee to take on, given the many varied services that the town provides to its citizens.  
(3) Duplication of Town Council Efforts.  As MORC’s work progressed, committee members noted that the Council was already pursuing many of the ideas that crossed our radar.  For example, MORC formed a subcommittee on “revenues,” which discussed such ideas as pay-per-bag at the Transfer Station, parking fees at Ft. Williams, as well as other revenue-generating ideas for the Fort.  Yet, as MORC went down this path, the Council was already moving forward with a consideration of the very same topics.  It therefore seemed to some committee members that our work was duplicative and perhaps unnecessary.

(4) Lack of Value Added.  Some committee members also expressed concern that despite our best efforts, whatever final report we might generate would not ultimately be worth the effort.  Although the most recent draft report contains some good recommendations that found widespread support among MORC’s members, it lacked the analysis and depth that most of us had hoped for.  Thus, MORC was concerned that while it could continue to work for many more months, that would not add much value to what had already been done.  In addition, due to the divergent ideas as to our mission, there was concern that we would not ultimately get to a “final” report without many more hours of meetings.  
(5) Time Commitment / Expertise.  Although MORC’s members had a variety of talents, we became concerned with the amount of time this project required.  In addition, some members were concerned that we lacked certain types of expertise within the group, including project management and an ability to obtain and analyze data from both the town and comparable communities. 
(6) Concerns regarding Data/Information Gathering.  Perhaps the biggest problem for MORC was its ability to ask questions and gather data about municipal operations without generating concern among municipal employees that their jobs were at risk.  
(7) Public Input.  Although MORC held one public hearing and received about 130 responses to a public survey, we did not feel that we obtained statistically valid input from the town’s citizens.  There was concern among some members that we were not doing enough to keep the public informed and to ensure that they remain involved with our work.  
(8) Internal Governance.  MORC relied on its own members to take minutes, set agendas, and drive the process overall.  Unfortunately, we did not always stay on task and that caused some confusion and delay.  
(9) Lack of Independence from the Council and Town Staff.  Some committee members were concerned that the Town Manager and Council played too large of a role in MORC, and that MORC ought to be more independent.  
B. Lessons Learned / Recommendations for Future Reviews
Notwithstanding our decision to disband, MORC has learned a number of lessons from this process that are worth some discussion.  Should the Council decide to appoint another citizens’ committee down the road, MORC suggests the following for the Council’s consideration.

(1) More Limited or Better Defined Scope.  Rather than all of municipal operations, a committee might be more effective if limited to a particular aspect of what the town does (e.g., public safety, community services, etc.).  

(2) Third Party Professional Help.  Data and information gathering proved very difficult for MORC.  For a more meaningful review, a third-party professional with expertise in the particular area may be helpful.

(3) Lines of Communication.  The Council may want to require that any future committee stays in close contact and “check in” with the Town Council Chair (or the entire Council) on a periodic basis to ensure that they are not going off-track. 

(4) Committee’s Composition.  At least one member of MORC believed that any future committee charged with reviewing municipal operations should not include current or former members of the Town Council or town staff due to the possibility that such individuals may have an interest in protecting jobs or defending past decisions.  At least one other member of MORC offered the opposing view that historical background offered by former/current Council members and town staff can be invaluable to a future citizens’ committee.
(5) Public Survey / Input / Awareness.  Any future committee ought to ensure frequent and effective public participation, with at least two public input sessions or hearings.  A professional survey should also be considered.  

(6) An Overall Road Map / Schedule.  As a corollary to the above issue, the committee ought to map out an overall schedule, to ensure that it stays on track.  

(7) Clerical Support.  To make the committee more effective, the town should provide clerical support to take minutes, so that all committee members can participate in discussions.

(8) Education of the Public.  The Town needs to ensure that members of the public understand the committee’s role.  Specifically, the town needs to understand that the committee does not have any role with respect to the schools.  

C.
MORC’s Work Product
Finally, MORC submits for the Council’s consideration its most recent draft report, which is the culmination of many hours of work.  To be clear, not all MORC members have signed on to each recommendation. In particular, many of the suggestions identified as “Specific Recommendations” were not fully considered and do not necessarily represent the majority view of Committee members.  However, we believe that the Council ought to at least see where MORC was heading with its report.  Certain themes are important, including the need to continue exploring regionalization or privatization of certain town services.  There are also specific recommendations that the Council may want to consider.  

In addition, MORC respectfully asks that the Council review the survey responses from members of the public.  Many people took the time to respond in a thoughtful manner, and we don’t want this to be forgotten as MORC concludes its work.

III.
Acknowledgments / Final Remarks


Again, MORC wishes to thank the fine people who work for the Town of Cape Elizabeth for patiently responding to many questions and requests for information.  Although we did not end up where we had hoped, we believe there was some value to our efforts and hope that our work will be instructive for the Council. 

​​​

Attachments:

(1)
MORC Draft Report dated August 10, 2010

(2)
Citizen Survey Responses

(3)
Summary of Survey Responses

� Please note that not all committee members agreed on all nine points below.  Rather, each of the below-listed reasons for disbanding was at least shared by some, but not necessarily all, MORC members. 


� It should come as little surprise that some of these suggestions are a response to the nine reasons why MORC decided to disband.


� Please note that the attached summary was prepared by MORC committee member William DeSena and does not reflect the views of other MORC members.  
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